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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 31st October 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Lynne Sproull, Julie Penwright 

Highland Councillor: Cllr David Alston 
Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Public: Diane Brawn, Gail Rose
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors and members of the public to the last meeting of the council before the election.  He also welcomed Jeremy for his first meeting as minute secretary.
The council also offered condolences to the family of Mrs Jean Newall who died on 26th October.
Apologies were received from :  Cllr Craig Fraser, Vanessa Halhead,  Helen Elliott

	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

Under this agenda item, Vivienne made a number of comments about item 10.1, the fireworks.  These are reported in item 5 (below) but the minutes relating to that item were agreed as a true record of what was discussed and decided.

Amendment: Item 4 to read: “Helen expressed concern on behalf of a resident who reported to her that a couple of youngsters on mini motor bikes have been racing along the roads, without helmets ."

Amendment: Item 11 to read: “Ronald advised that the Victoria Hall Management Committee will review the Caretaker’s duties. The post of Youth Development Officer has been made redundant in accordance with previous Community Council decisions.”

Proposed: Anne Short  Seconded Julie Penwright

	

	3
	Youth Issues

No youth representative was present, but it was reported that “Dig Your Heart Out” had happened and some gardens had been tidied by a number of youngsters.  It had been well reported locally.

	

	4
	Police Report

PC William advised that there had been 32 incidents reported during the month.  There had been a stolen vehicle from a local farm which was found at the doctors’ surgery. He reported a spate of stolen vehicles on Black Isle, specifically Fortrose and North Kessock, some being taken with keys in them.  He urged car owners to lock vehicles and take the keys with them.
PC William also said he had caught the youth riding the mini-motorcycle around parts of the town, spoken to him and those with him and seen the parents.  This seems to have stopped now.
A number of arrests had been made around the town for possession of controlled substances.

He said he has now started his new role but is keeping a watching brief on Cromarty and is still around with his vehicle as a point of contact and will continue, where possible, to attend meetings and make a report on behalf of the police.

Ronald thanked him for his continued efforts and attendance.


	

	5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5


	Matters arising from previous minutes

10 Fireworks

 Vivienne raised the issue of the annual bonfire and fireworks and clarified that a sub-committee was not set up under the community council, but rather a fireworks committee had been formed under the auspices of the community council.  The council accepted that this committee was a formal voluntary working group dealing with all aspects of the organisation of the event.   She was concerned that letters had been sent to local businesses on community council headed paper giving the impression that it was being run by the council.  In the future, she proposed, one of the councillors should have this under a portfolio and that anything sent out on headed paper must be agreed by a member of the council.

Vivienne also confirmed that she had been asked by Iain Donald to obtain Chair's go-ahead to write the cheque for the fireworks, and Ronald agreed to this prior to the meeting.
3.6 Concerns about buses

Helen has put up the posters in relation to complaints about buses.
5  Dog mess posters and bins 
Julie has put up posters around the town and the information is now on the Cromarty Live website.  She confirmed that 3 bins need repairing still.  Ronald said he would do the repairs on this occasion.  

6.3  Streetlights in Cromarty – reduction in provision
Ronald and Craig have now undertaken the survey of lights.  There are approximately 140 of which they believe some 54 could be switched off and still leave the town adequately lit.  This is open to discussion with residents and the process is as follows:

· The findings will be reported to Highland Council

· Their response will be awaited

· A consultation process would be undertaken

 6.4  Signposting in Cromarty

The audit is complete and the process of removing blank or redundant signs and posts is underway.


	RY



	5.6

5.7

5.8

5.9
	6.5  and 8  Queens’ Diamond Jubilee

Nora had reported that the residents’ association might be looking at some kind of celebration as well.

6.6  Bobby’s Tractor
Some good publicity had been obtained when the keys were handed over and it was well-reported in the Ross-shire Journal.  There had been three faults with the tractor which were being rectified by the firm concerned.

16.2  Highland Quality Awards
Estelle had confirmed that the nominations from the council had been submitted.

NB:  since the meeting, the results have been announced and the winners were not those nominated by Cromarty Community Council.
17.1  Davidston – Bus Shelter

David reported that there were a number of issues that Highland Council had highlighted with the siting of the shelter. It could be that this would be better as a community project and there were a number of novel ideas elsewhere that could be looked at.  David will revisit the options with Helen and this item can remain on the agenda.
	DA/HE

	6

	Common Good Funding
There was nothing to report under this item.


	

	7
	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee
This had already been covered under 5.6 above.


	

	8
	Gaelic Chapel 

No further update.  Item to remain on agenda.

	

	9
	Update and Review of Community Councillors’ Portfolios
This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

The full list of portfolios was reviewed to consider the present situation and whether they should remain as projects for reallocation at the next meeting of the new council.
Appendix A is a spreadsheet of the comments and decisions.

In addition to those decisions, it was agreed that ‘Community Events’ would be added to the list for allocation under the new council.

A new blank list of portfolio items would be prepared ready for the new council to consider.


	JCNP

	10


	Victoria Hall
A full report is attached at Appendix B, and a finance report at Appendix C.

Vivienne gave a detailed report on the hall.

Vivienne also reported that the Christmas lights in the trees outside have been removed and refurbished but require replacing in the trees and making vandalproof.  She is making enquires about how best to progress this.  The meeting agreed it might be nice to have them in situ for the film festival at the beginning of December.  Vivienne is also ordering a Christmas tree.
	VP


	11
	Dr Forth’s Bequest
Reports were received that
· The tractor had been paid for and delivered

· The swings had arrived and been erected.  No invoice has yet arrived
· Forms for planning permission for the tennis court have been received and the council is submitting this application as previously agreed

	

	12

	Treasurer’s  Report 

The full report is attached at Appendix D.

Vivienne gave a full breakdown of income and expenditure and current commitments.

Ronald thanked Vivienne for her sterling work as the Treasurer for the community council.


	   

	13

	Highland Councillor’s  Report

Public Toilets
David reported that a breakdown of communication in the HC offices meant that somehow Allen Square toilets were believed to be closing down for the winter.  This is NOT the case and the matter has now been resolved.  They will remain open.
Remembrance Day Service
David has a wreath for the service at the War Memorial.  Ronald will lay it on behalf of the council.
Bobby’s duties
David said he would clarify with Highland Council what Bobby’s role will be over the winter. 

Community Council Elections

David ran through the formalities.  He will take the chair for the start of the next community council meeting and the election of officers will be first on the agenda so that the meeting can then continue in the normal fashion.
Coronation Well
The well on Shore Road was erected in 1911 so this is the centenary (although it was renamed Coronation Well later).  It has been washed recently but requires tidying up further.  David discussed whether it could be rededicated and possibly part of the Jubilee celebrations next year.  He said he would speak with Ian Hay.


	DA

JCNP

DA

	14
14.1

14.2


	Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item.

Victoria Hall  High Street - Installation of temporary artwork on external walls had been passed
Oswald Lane – application for new house – the council maintained its objections for the revised proposal.
Lynne said she was not standing for re-election but was happy to retain a watching brief over planning issues.  It was agreed that she could be co-opted on to the council for this purpose.

It was also agreed that Planning should be the last item on the agenda so that the Highland Councillors were not excluded from items such as Correspondence, Any Other Business and agreeing date of next meeting.
	JCNP



	15

15.1

15.2

15.3

	Correspondence

A letter had been sent to Mr John Nightingale thanking him for the £2,000 from the Cromarty Trust to be put towards Victoria Park play equipment.

A copy of email correspondence between Craig Fraser and Ian Hay was acknowledged which agreed the siting of a grit bin at Cromarty Mains by the seat.
A copy of email correspondence between Craig Fraser and Stuart Bruce was acknowledged relating to the repair of a street light in Little Vennel
	

	16

16.1

16.2


	Any Other Business

Area outside Institute
The ground around the front of the Institute looked unsightly and was full of weeds.  Anne asked if it could be gravelled as it was in such a poor state, weedkiller was unlikely to work properly.  Who could fund any such work?  David discussed the ownership of the land and property.  Highland Council leased the property from the Hugh Miller Trust, so High Life Highland could not be involved as it only covered leisure facilities.  He said he would speak to Ian Hay to see if Bobby could be utilised to improve the ground.
Nigg/Cromarty swim event

Jeremy referred to a request from Peter Clunas which related to the Nigg/Cromarty swim which he wanted to turn into a wider day of water-based activities and asked if the council’s insurance would cover the event.  It was agreed in principle and asked if Peter would submit a more detailed proposal for the structure of the event to ratify it in full.  It was also agreed that it would come under the auspices of a new portfolio holder who would carry the brief ‘Community Events’.  Peter Clunas to be informed.
	DA

JCNP

	
	Ronald thanked everyone for attending this last meeting of the present council and for their input. 

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 28th November 2011 

at 7.30pm in the Hugh Miller Institute


	


APPENDIX ‘A’ – Portfolio Updates
	Portfolio
	Update and comments
	Decision

	Dog Fouling
	Julie reported that she had problems with the rota and a lack of reliability and commitment from some individuals on it in terms of failing to clear the bins properly or not carrying out their term on it.  There was a provision to change the months by agreement but people who volunteer need to stick by their commitments.  The next portfolio holder should start from scratch and contact everyone.  Julie has had to cover the collections herself on a number of occasions.  On the positive side, the full bins mean that they are being used!

Vivienne floated the idea of a small contract being awarded to empty the bins once a week and twice a week in summer.  

If the emptying reverted to the Highland Council, the provision of free bins and poo-bags provision would be lost.

There was an option to phase out some of the bins and use the large green waste bins close to them which can accept dog waste as well as general waste.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Sea Defences
	This issue had to wait until money was available
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Environmental Issues – The Links
	No report available
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Black Isle Pool
	No update.  The matter had become stale and it should be revisited in 3 years.
	REMOVE AS PROJECT

	Formal Car Sharing Pool
	A system had been set up but is not being used.
	REMOVE AS PROJECT

	Events in Townlands Park (various)
	There is nothing happening at this stage for the council to be involved in.
	REMOVE AS PROJECT

	Transport Issues (Bus routes)
	A complaint system is back in place.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Litter on Links/Beaches
	This issue is a continuing one.  The next portfolio holder might consider researching whether grant monies would be available.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Black Isle – Actions for Older Folk
	No report available.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Cromarty Leaflets and Booklets
	Of the 500 guidebooks printed, only 28 remained at the date of meeting.  A profit of around £350 had been made and Vivienne was getting a quote for a reprint as they were so successful.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS


	Kings Route Information Board
	This has been removed and Ronald is working with Plexus Media to produce a new one but finance is short at present and we are unlikely to receive funding.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Community Land Ownership
	No report available.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Community Energy Scheme
	No report available.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Improvements to Road Surfaces
	This is an ongoing issue.
	ONGOING – RETAIN ON LIST OF PORTFOLIO ITEMS

	Tidal Gap at Harbour
	This is now a Harbour Trust issue.
	REMOVE AS PROJECT

	Recycling issues
	The blue bins collections had been increased.
	REMOVE  AS PROJECT

	Heating at Victoria Hall
	The last round of grant options had not been applied for, but more could be available in the future to consider.  Vivienne was also going to look into the Challenge Fund grants and see if this fitted the criteria.
	REMIT PROJECT TO VICTORIA HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE


APPENDIX ‘B’ – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council

Committee Meeting 31st October 2011

Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report

1. The draft Licence Agreement is now with the C&DCC Solicitor following responses from the Highland Council to the original C&DCC Solicitor Advice. 

ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved) once agreed Licence Agreement is received from Solicitors.

2. YDO Service Level Agreement now terminated on 31/8/11 as anticipated. 

ACTION – No further action required. Decision to make YDO post redundant already agreed. Redundancy Notice issued in accordance with legislation.

3. Victoria Hall finances (attached) remain healthy. Hall letting fees have been revised from 1st November 2011 (attached). No major increases with the emphasis being on making the Hall accessible to the Community but rationalising some historic anomalies and emphasising booking procedures. New procedures to be introduced re Heating to help reduce consumption and costs.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

4. There are currently no outstanding maintenance issues. A thorough inspection with the HC surveyor will be completed once the Licence Agreement is agreed.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

5. Planning application, NOW APPROVED (!), submitted on behalf of the Youth Cafe re the Artwork Project in accordance with C&DCC decision at previous meeting. Due to delays the printing costs have risen to take the project over budget. YC decision made to reduce artworks to 4 only and the printing will be paid direct and not through John McNaught, who has now been paid for his services. Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund has funded the planning application costs. 

ACTION – No further action required. Printing and erection now being arranged.

6. Hall Exterior notice-board vandalised for second time. On this occasion, the repair will be more costly. It has been reported to the police.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

Vivienne Plampton

APPENDIX ‘C’ – Victoria Hall finance report
	
	
	
	
	General Hall Activities
	
	

	
	Income
	
	
	

	
	
	Donations & Gifts
	123.00
	
	

	
	
	Grants
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Hall rental income
	3,208.50
	
	

	
	
	Interest Income
	1.37
	
	

	
	
	Office Rental
	520.02
	
	

	
	Total Income
	
	£
	3,852.89

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Expense
	
	
	

	
	
	Office Expense
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Printing,  Postage & Stationery
	9.84
	
	

	
	
	
	Professional Fees
	139.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Sundry Petty Cash Expenses
	7.36
	
	

	
	
	
	Telecom & Internet expenses
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Office Expense
	156.20
	
	

	
	
	Premises
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Electricity
	434.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Oil
	1,042.39
	
	

	
	
	
	Repairs and Maintenance
	100.46
	
	

	
	
	
	Supplies
	246.52
	
	

	
	
	
	Water charges
	559.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Premises
	2,382.37
	
	

	
	
	Staff Costs
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Salaries
	1,296.50
	
	

	
	
	
	Travel & Other Staff Expenses
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Staff Costs
	1,296.50
	
	

	
	Total Expense
	
	£
	3,835.07

	Surplus/(Deficit) for the Year
	
	£
	17.82


APPENDIX ‘D’ – Treasurer’s report

	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 

	
	

	Period:  22nd August 2011 to 31st October 2011 
	

	
	

	Income
	

	
	

	Publications sales 
	£143.40

	Fireworks Donations 
	£150.00

	H Council re Youth Cafe artwork Plan fees- 50% refund
	£80.00

	Cromarty Trust re Play Equipment                              
	£2,000.00

	
	

	Total income:
	£2,373.40

	
	

	
	

	Expenditure:
	

	Calico UK Domain Annual fee
	£18.00

	HC Planning  fee re V Hall Artwork
	£160.00

	Secretarial expenses: August & September      
	£100.00

	Galactic Fireworks 
	£1,062.00

	Misc admin costs
	£54.63

	
	

	Total expenditure:
	£1,394.63

	
	

	
	

	Accounts Receivable balance : NTS  re Guide books      
	£47.00

	Accounts Payable balance:     
	      Nil

	
	

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 31.10.2011 =    
	£31,586.87

	
	

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	
	

	Community Council Accumulated fund
	£1,873.13

	Provision for Guide book reprinting
	£1,200.00

	 Cromarty 2007 fund
	£568.36

	Dr Forth’s Bequest fund
	£23,181.38

	Play Equipment fund 
	£3,550.00

	Monday Club funding
	£1,214.00

	
	

	
	£31,586.87

	
	

	Vivienne Plampton 31.10.2011
	


MINUTES APPROVED


28th NOVEMBER 2011
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